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Mr. Chairman, I’d like to begin by thanking you for recognizing the serious problem of youth suicide among our Native American population, and for convening today’s hearing to call attention to this issue and the steps that can be taken to prevent it from happening.

Suicide is the second leading cause of death among Native American youth aged 10-24.  And according to CDC, in 2002 there were 106 suicides in this age group, 80 percent of whom were male.  In my home state of Oregon, 63 young people in this age group died by suicide in 2002, five percent of whom were young Native Americans.  Mr. Chairman, it is time for the federal government to respond to this alarming trend, as we cannot afford to wait any longer.   

Fortunately, there is hope.  On October 21, 2004, President Bush signed the nation’s first youth suicide prevention bill into law – the Garrett Lee Smith Memorial Act, named in memory of my son who died by suicide in September 2003.  Garrett’s law recognizes that youth suicide is a public health crisis linked to underlying mental health problems, and specifically targeted funds to help enable Native American tribes to develop suicide prevention and early intervention programs.  

Garrett’s law authorized $82 million dollars over the next three years for youth suicide prevention and early intervention programs including voluntary, confidential screening programs like TeenScreen, a program my wife Sharon and I have been enthusiastic supporters of in our hometown of Pendleton, Oregon.  

The federal Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) is charged with implementing Garrett’s law and will be awarding grants shortly.  These grants will be used to develop and implement State-sponsored statewide or tribal youth suicide early intervention and prevention strategies in schools, educational institutions, juvenile justice systems, substance abuse programs, mental health programs, foster care systems and other child and youth support organizations.  

Of the $10 million we appropriated for fiscal year 2005, $5.5 million will fund state and tribal youth suicide prevention efforts.  According to SAMHSA, this money is expected to fund 14 awards, with a maximum award of $400,000 and at least one grant will be made to a Native American tribal organization.  I’m pleased to report the first grant awards will be announced at the end of the summer.

For fiscal year 2006, the Garrett Lee Smith Memorial Act is authorized to receive $27 million, as advocated by the suicide prevention community.  Securing full funding through the appropriations process will be a major step forward in helping states and tribes make real progress in preventing youth suicides.

However, enactment and securing full funding of the Garrett Lee Smith Memorial Act is just the beginning, a first step down a long road toward developing our nation’s mental health infrastructure. 

Mr. Chairman, mental illness is a treatable disease, especially if detected at an early stage.  Full funding for Garrett’s Law will improve early identification of young Americans with mental illness and help facilitate their access to treatment, especially among our Native American youths who are at particularly high risk.  I am confident the Garrett Lee Smith Memorial Act will help save Native American children and families from experiencing the pain of suicide.

I sincerely appreciate the efforts you and this committee are undertaking on behalf of our Native American population to highlight the importance of this issue, and we are fortunate to have such a distinguished group of witnesses with us today.  

I am especially pleased to welcome Dr. Joseph Stone, who is a member of the Black Feet tribe and provides mental health services to tribes in Oregon; and Dr. Dale Walker, director of One Sky Center at the Oregon Health and Science University in Portland, Oregon, which helps tribes develop effective mental health and substance abuse treatment programs.  It is a pleasure to have both of you here and I truly appreciate your sharing your experiences with us today.

Mr. Chairman, in closing I would like to leave you and my colleagues with this final thought:  Today, while we are discussing the broad spectrum of the possible approaches that can be taken to proactively help prevent these tragedies among our nation’s young people, we must not forget that mental illness and suicide are indiscriminate killers.  Mental illness doesn’t care if you’re rich or poor, from a loving family or a broken home.  The only thing that matters is diagnosing the problem early and getting treatment to those who need it in time to make a difference.  This is an area I’m sure all my colleagues can agree upon, and I look forward to working with you Mr. Chairman to help young Native Americans and their families combat this terrible problem.

Thank you.
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